STURBRIDGE CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Draft Minutes for February 7, 2008

The evening of February 7, 2008 there was no television coverage of the Conservation Commission meeting (student operator was not present).

Members Present:  

Dave Barnicle (DB), Chairman, David Mitchell (DM), Frank Damiano (FD), Donna Grehl (DG), Ed Goodwin (EG)

Also Present:

Erin Jacque (EJ), Conservation Agent, David S. Roberts of Jalbert Engineering, William Clougherty of Mass Highway, Heather Blakely of Bertin Engineering and Richard Predella.

7:07 PM – OPEN MEETING

· DB reads Commission Statement to open meeting.

· CPA and Zoning Study Committee update(s):

EG provides EJ with a copy of the proposed Conservation Restriction for the Heins Property compiled by the CPA.  DB states that the Heins property has one unique provision, which is that there is no hunting permitted on the site.

· DG stated there are no Zoning Committee updates, but a meeting is planned for next Thursday.

· Approval of Minutes: DB stated that the minutes are not yet ready for approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

7:50 PM – 160 Lake Road – Notice of Intent – Predella – DEP #300-768

D. Roberts of Jalbert Engineering and Richard Predella were present.  

· DB asked about the possibility of moving the garage to the other side of the electric lines in order to move the house further away from the lake.

· Roberts stated this would violate zoning regulations, and he stated the set backs from the electric lines prevent moving the garage to the other side.

· EG suggested that the electric lines could be moved for a fee.

· Predella stated he works for an electric utility company and he stated that moving the lines would be very difficult due to the guide wire offset on the adjacent property.

· EG stated there should be an easement for the utility on the neighboring property.

· FD sated that EG brings up a good point by suggesting the moving of the lines as a possibility.

· EG stated that he would like to see mitigation within the 25-foot buffer and stated that requiring mitigation within the entire 100-foot buffer of the lake would be inconsistent with past projects.

· FD asked about the percentage of impervious surface between 50-100 feet.

· Roberts stated he did not know the amount of impervious surface between 50-100 feet, but stated he could find out..

· FD stated that the Rivers Act covers changes of use and footprint, however the Wetlands Protection Act only covers the 50 foot buffer, in which impervious surface cannot be exceed 40% 
· Roberts stated that an effort has been made to reduce impervious by changing the plan to include a pervious paver patio and walkway.
· FD stated that the 25-foot buffer is the most important area to protect, and other mitigation should be considered like relocating the shed.
· Roberts stated that moving the shed would cause more disturbance than improvement.
· FD stated that it would be a temporary disturbance for a long-term improvement.  FD asked what was stored in the shed.

· Predella stated boating equipment was stored in the shed.

· FD stated he wanted to see some mitigation in the 25-foot buffer.

· <No response>

· DM asked about the distance from the neighboring residence.

· Roberts stated that the neighboring house is closer than 15 feet to the property line.  

· DM asked what work is proposed between the proposed house and the neighboring house to the north.  

· Roberts stated grading and plantings.

· DM stated he wants to make sure it doesn’t turn into an overflow parking area.

· Roberts stated that the area next to the house will not turn into a parking area.

· DG asked why all vegetation on the side of the house has to be removed. 

· DM stated that access is likely needed for construction.

· EG stated that a 15-foot wide area to demolish a house is small.

· Roberts stated that disturbance from construction was taken into consideration and that’s why mitigation in the form of plantings are proposed.

· DM stated that staggering the vegetation will better stabilize the slope after construction and suggested additional plantings.

· DB stated that the Canadian Hemlock plantings are okay, but the main concern is the wholey adalgut’s prevalence on the lake that has taken down many trees.

· Predella suggested that he would like to salvage as mush of the mountain laurel as possible.  

· DB stated that the mountain laurel is currently working to stabilize the site.

· FD stated he would like to see more detail on mitigation in the 25-foot buffer.

· DB stated that many large trees are being removed, and these trees are also acting to stabilize the site.

· DG suggested that the trees that are not being removed (particularly one very large pine) will likely be damaged during construction.  DG stated that the trees might not survive if the roots are severely damaged.

· DB stated that the house as proposed is at the closest possible proximity to the lake.  DB stated that precautions should be taken to prevent the house from getting any closer than shown on the plans.

· DM asked if there was ledge under the house.

· Predella answered yes, and said that blasting may be necessary to get the new foundation in.

· Roberts stated that this house is going to be a retirement house and will include handicapped accessible features and an elevator, and that aspect has impacted the size of the house.

· DB asked about the relocation of the pump.

· Roberts explained that the pump needed to be moved to a higher elevation to improve its effectiveness and efficiency, and the new house location covers the pump.

· EJ suggested a management plan for the leaching pits.

· <No response>.

· DB asked if disturbance was absolutely necessary on both sides of the house.

· DM stated that disturbance of both sides would be necessary for construction.

· FD stated that the north side should be stabilized and replanted to original natural state.

· Roberts stated that additional plantings will be incorporated on that side of the house after construction.

· DB stated that in the 25-foot no disturb zone he would like to see a decrease in the lawn area and increased natural plantings like shrubs.  DB suggested that lake front shore access should be limited to prevent erosion.

· FD stated that mitigation should be focused within the 25-foot area.

· EG suggested planting the area of lawn with Pachysandra as ground cover so the area would not need to be mowed.

· Predella stated the area being discussed is a high use area of the property, and changing the lake access will be a hardship and remove value from the property.

· FD stated that having heavy use within 25 feet is not good for the lake, and the use will increase since the property is changing from a 3-season camp to a year round residence.

· EJ suggested a compromise should be made for plantings in the 25-foot buffer that would satisfy the Commissions needs to protect the lake while accommodating the applicants needs for use and access.

· DG suggested another species of tree be planted besides Hemlock.

· DB suggested Mountain Laurel, if balled and not bare roots.

· EG stated that Mountain Laurel grows very slowly and will take some time to get established.

· DG suggested Oak trees.

· Predella said he was concerned about the trees growing over the roof and would prefer Mountain Laurel.

· Roberts stated that the site will be stable due to the extreme erosion controls.

· DB stated Hemlocks are okay, but just less successful.

· *DG suggested that applicant submit a planting plan.

· DM suggested having 2-3 foot buffer that will not affect use, but will reroute traffic away from the area immediately adjacent to the lake.

· Predella not opposed.

· DB asked about the material used for the patio under the deck.

· Roberts stated the patio is now impervious pavers.

· DB asked if the deck is a “slat deck”.

· Roberts and applicant said yes.

· DB stated that the deck boards were tight and the water probably has trouble getting through, and that should be addressed with the new deck.

· *DM stated that in summary the Commission is requesting the following be submitted prior to the next meeting:

· Construction Sequence

· Planting Scheme (size and location of plantings to be shown on the plan north of the house, on the shoreline and in the area between the house and shoreline).

· Pervious pavers should be shown on the plans

· Details showing area and types of re-stabilization on the site during the major phases of construction

· Emergency stabilization plan in case of major weather event during construction

· Maintenance plan for leach pits

Hearing continued to February 21, 2008 at 8:10 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING

7:55 PM – 19 Woodside Circle – Notice of Intent – L. Herbert
Hearing continued to February 21, 2008 at 7:55 p.m. at the written request of the Fred Trifone.
PUBLIC MEETING

8:15 PM – MA Highway – Request for Determination 

William Clougherty present on behalf of MA Highway.

· DM asked EJ if the requested revisions were made and if there were any additional issues.

· EJ explained that while out taking photo’s this afternoon she noticed a potential water body.  EJ showed photographs of the area in question.

· Clougherty explained the drainage on Route 131 and the original plan showing a detention basin, the assumption being that the sheet flow was occurring off the highway and on to a private residence.

· EJ stated that while visiting the site a drainage outlet was located which was a very old underground retaining wall style culvert that collects the drainage.

· Clougherty stated that since the drainage structure was discovered there is no longer a need for the detention basin.

· DB clarifies that the work would be performed in the proximity of September of 2009.

MOTION:
Moved by DM, seconded by EG to issue a Negative Determination of Applicability with the amendment to remove the detention basin on sheet 8 of 15 on the plans.


Vote 5/0

Other Business

· Sign permits:  

EJ presented Order of Conditions approved at 1/24/08 meeting for signature:

· DEP #300-767 - 27 Ladd Road 

EJ presented Extension of Order of Conditions approved at 1/24/08 meeting for signature:

· DEP #300-419 – Allen Homestead

· Requests for Certificates of Compliance – EJ stated that site visits were performed and compliance can be verified for 51 Holland Road (DEP # 300-553) and 52 Stallion Hill Road (DEP # 300-562, #300-630, #300-516); both properties are under purchase and sale agreement with the owners to be purchased by the town.

MOTION:
Moved by FD, seconded by DM to issue Certificates of Compliance for DEP file # 300-553 at 51 Holland Road and DEP # 300-562, #300-630, #300-516 at 52 Stallion Hill Road. 


Vote 5/0
EJ stated that she couldn’t recommend issuance of a Certificate of Compliance on 303-305 Cedar Street (DEP # 300-194) due to observations on site visit that the site is unstable and there have been impacts to the wetlands due to fill being pushed up to and into the wetlands boundary.  EJ showed the Commission photos.  EJ stated that the applicant’s representative requested a site visit.  

MOTION:
Moved by DM, seconded by DB to deny Certificate of Compliance for DEP # 300-194 - 303-305 Cedar Street due to ongoing wetlands impacts and potential violations.  A stabilization plan should be submitted to the Commission for the site.


Vote 5/0

The Commission asked EJ to issue a correspondence to the applicant’s representative explaining that the Commission is looking for a stabilization plan before issuing a Certificate of Compliance

· Requests for Extensions of Orders of Conditions: 

· DEP #300-626 – 118 Clark Road: DEP# 300-626 – 118 Clark Road – EJ stated that a correspondence has been received from the lawyer representing the owner explaining what work was outstanding.  EJ stated she spoke with the town attorney regarding outstanding lawsuits with the town on the matter and is awaiting a reply with more information on how to proceed.

· DEP #300-624 - 14 Birch Street:

· EJ informed Commission that correspondence was received from Ed Seman requesting an Extension of the Order of Conditions.  

· Seman was present and explained circumstances that prevented him from requesting an Extension of Order of Conditions before the expiration of the permit.  

· DB asked how long it would be before the project was complete.

· Seman stated that the project was at a stand still until the spring thaw.

· DB asked if erosion and sediment controls have remained in place during the hiatus.

· Jacque stated that she visited the site and stated that erosion and sediment controls were still in place, and viable.

· DB stated that erosion controls should continue to be maintained in good repair for the duration of the permit.  DB stated that he has no problem with a 1-year extension of the permit retroactive to the expiration of the old permit.

MOTION:
Moved by EG, seconded by DM to extend Order of Conditions for 1-year retroactive to the Expiration of the original Order of Conditions on December 7, 2007.


Vote 3/0

· DB stated that the Sturbridge Recycling Center received an award from the Central Massachusetts Recycling Agency, for the least pounds of trash per household in Central New England.

· DB stated that $20,000 was appropriated for the bridge on the OSV property.  DB stated that the Commission/school should be drafting the permit, researching the size of the bridge and proposed location.  DB stated that the Commission needs to know what the progress is on the project, and must receive some conceptual designs.  DB stated there is presently disconnects in communication between the proponents working on the project.  DB stated he would follow up with involved parties.

· EJ stated she had received information from the Division of Fisheries and Wildlife and the Trustees of the Reservations on Conservation Restrictions.

New Business

· Blakely of Bertin Engineering was present to inquire about the permit process for test pits on the Fiske Hill Road site previously permitted with an Abbreviated Order of Resource Area Delineation.  

· DB stated he wanted Heather to come before the board to find out whether the board as a whole was amenable to allowing this work through a letter permit.  DB stated he had no problem with it.  

· EJ stated that test pits/activities temporary in nature for planning and design purposes are exempt under the Wetlands Protection Act, and the town wetlands bylaw does not specify whether the activity is exempt.

· Blakely stated that the test pits are for the roadway and detention basin.

· DM asked if there would be borings.

· Blakely stated that a backhoe would be used to determine conditions in the ground and to determine how shallow the ledge is on the site.

· DM asked what would happen after the holes were dug.

· Blakely stated that soils would be placed back into the holes.

· *DM stated that he did not want to see greater that 6” depressions left after the holes were refilled.

· Blakely stated it would not be a problem and the holes would be refilled to the Commissions specifications.  Blakely also stated that the access for the test pits would not require clearing and the pits would be dug only as accessible to the machinery.

MOTION:
Moved by DM, seconded by (?) to issue a letter permit allowing the test pits provided that depressions are no greater than 6” deep after filling.


Vote 5/0

· DB asked EJ to add this wording to the regulations.

· Blakely also asked the Commission members if they would consider mitigation/wetland restoration in return for work in the buffer.

· DB asked what indicated that the wetlands area was degraded.

· Blakely stated that an old roadway was constructed going through a wetland, and that could be restored in return for placement of a new roadway in the 25 foot buffer.

· EG stated he would view restoration favorably.

· Blakely stated restoration would include removal of material from the wetlands, replacement of with hydric soils, and planting of wetlands vegetation.

· DM and DB stated that they would be open to restoration.

· Blakely asked who she should speak to about open space.

· DB stated that he would like to see lands stay on the tax roles, but suggested she speak to the Community Preservation Committee , and the Open Space Committee for more information.

MOTION:
Moved by DM, seconded by FD to adjourn at 9:50 PM.  



Vote 5/0
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